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Meeting Minutes – May 22, 2017
Fritz’ Family Restaurant, Richville, Michigan  48734
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger





District #2                                    
                                John Densmore
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Chair
District #4                                                                             Clint Stoutenburg   
District #5




Jim Roggenbuck, Vice Chairman
District #6




Ross Voelker, Treasurer
District #7




Brian Stratton
District #8




John Krick
Shipper Representative                             
                Neil French

Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director



Greg Varner

Others Present:

Kate Thiel, MFB                                                   
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Greg Ackerman at 6:00 PM.  
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  A motion was made by Voelker with support from Noffsinger to approve the agenda.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  There were no requests to speak,  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  A motion was made by French with support from Voelker to accept the minutes as presented.  Motion passed.
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Financial reports for FY 2016-17 year-to-date totals and budget comparison for both the Commission and PRAB were presented.  Noffsinger moved to accept the financials as presented.  Densmore supported.  Motion passed.
MDARD Report – Heather Throne, MDARD 

· No report 

Michigan Bean Shipper’s Report – Neil French, SR

· The MBS hosted a conference call today to discuss safety concerns associated with phytosanitary inspection.  Participants agreed that shippers should never put inspectors in an unsafe situation.  A submitted sample may be part of the solution.      

· Shipments continue at an acceptable pace despite slow sales.  

· Seed sales are down although recent activity has been encouraging
Executive Director’s Report – Joe Cramer

· Dry Bean Search Committee

· Committee makeup hasn’t changed

· The University did not/would not approve the posting with language that included some flexibility in the requirement of a Master’s Degree

· Experience with dry beans has been changed from required to preferred

· Position has been posted 

· Closing date is June 16 
· Re- Districting

· Representative Canfield will proceed with our request to combine Districts 2 and 8 and to add an “At Large” position.  No timetable is set but I’m thinking this summer.

· Dry Bean Revenue Insurance

· Pulse Milling Workshop 

· Sponsored by APA, Pulse Canada and Buhler Equipment Company.  Dr. Cichy, Dr. Hooper and I attended.  Very educational.  Got a tour of Buhler after the workshop.  APA covered expenses.  

· Many takeaways

· particle size is critical to performance

· heat and moisture are critical to performance

· demand for products is on the rise

· pulse flours are complicated to cook with and will require instructions for best results

· District 7

· Heritage Bean & Grain has notified growers that this will be their last year

· Eric Dubay, Manager at West Michigan Bean is retiring.  They are looking for a replacement.  West Michigan Bean takes light red kidney beans from its owners.

· New soybean facility being constructed in Ithaca

· This area is looking for options.

· Commissioner Stoutenburg and I visited Bush Bros. in Knoxville in early April.  Bush Bros is an important stakeholder in the US Industry and certainly in Michigan.  Since we haven’t visited them in several years, we thought it was important to say thank you for the continued support and to talk with them about some issues we see on the horizon such as: 

· Aging farm community

· Reduced number of growers producing dry beans

· The importance of maintaining growers

· Communicate how difficult it is to get a grower back into beans once they leave  

· Establishing programs that meet their goals while encouraging growers to continue to be dry bean growers.

· Given all the chatter about currency, NAFTA, slow shipments, sluggish markets, etc. Chairman Ackerman and I made a quick trip to Mexico City.  We had one long day with 6 meetings of various length and depth that covered:
· Currency

· Policy

· NAFTA

· US acreage

· Mexico acreage

· Inventory

· Future activities

· Clint and I were invited to attend a meeting in Chicago hosted by USDA at the world headquarters of ADM.  USDA has been awarded a $50,000 grant which allows them to apply for a 4 million dollar grant.  The purpose of the grant in really broad terms is to increase consumption of dry bean in the USA.  If awarded, this will cover nutrition, consumer outreach, consumer trends, etc.  This may be just what we’ve been looking for in terms of a bean focused, domestic program.  The meeting I attended was simply to gather input from regional production areas for the grant application.  This project is exciting!

· The first two days of the 2017 National Restaurant Show in Chicago were well attended.  It was different for us this year because we partnered with Furmano’s and joined their booth.  I was exciting to be part of conversations focused on consumer issues, social media, non-traditional uses for dry beans, etc.  Findlay’s Organics were supposed to staff our MDARD booth but some changes in employees prevented them from doing so.  We put our banners and some information out and I bounced back and forth between the two.  A big thank you to Jamie for helping me cover and for lugging our stuff home!        

· Cultivate Michigan Dry Bean Tour will be held June 20, 2017 in Frankenmuth.  This event is targeted at the providers of school lunch program. 
· Section 32 Request - In February the Michigan Bean Shippers and the Michigan Bean Commission jointly submitted a request for a bonus purchase of small red beans through Section 32.  At that time, small red bean supplies were believed to equal or exceed app. two years of demand - some experts estimate an even bigger supply.  As we prepared that request there were lengthy discussions about including black beans as well.  It was the consensus at that time to focus on small red beans.  Our friends in North Dakota were having the same discussion at the same time.  They opted to pursue pinto beans and dark red kidney beans.  USDA economists have been studying the beans requests.  The most recent update from USDA suggests that we could see a bean tender by mid-summer.  The request was for 220,000 bags of small reds, 300,000 bags of pintos and 100,000 bags of dark reds.    

Research Director’s Report – Greg Varner
· Our 2016-17 Bean Health project has concluded.  The final report is due this month.  

· Our 2017-18 SCBG application was approved.  This is a continuation of the Bean Health Project.    
· Our SGI Bean Ingredient Project is approaching conclusion.  The final report is due at the end of June. 

· Contracted research income for 2017 is up considerably.  A large piece of this increase is targeted at disease prevention / management.  This effort compliments our Bean Health Project nicely.
· 2017 Variety plot cooperators and locations are being finalized.  Planting could start as soon as next week depending on weather of course.  
· Varner provided a copy of the 2017 PRAB 2017 Dry Bean Seed List
USDBC REPORT  
· The Executive Committee continues to work on setting priorities for the Council.  Stoutenburg complimented the report issued today regarding conditions in Brazil.    
· IPC will publish trade mission opportunities in June for reply in July.  Participants will be selected at the USDBC Summer Meeting. 
· As a reminder, Cramer will represent the USDBC at the Global Pulse Conference in July, Krick will work the USDBC booth at ANUGA, Voelker will represent the USDBC on a trade mission to Columbia in November and Stoutenburg will be part of the USDBC trade team to Central America in December.  
APA REPORT – Cramer previously commented on the Pulse Milling Workshop.      
Preferred Future discussion was once again deferred until a later date.  Chairman Ackerman adjourned the meeting at 8:45 p.m. 
Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
Joe Cramer, E.S.
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